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MINUTES FOR BOARD OF ALDERMEN MEETING 

January 10
th

, 2012 

6:00 PM 

 

 

The following elected officials were present:  Mayor Coleman, Alderman Beaty, Alderman Huggins, Alderman 

Martin, Alderwoman Morrow, and Alderman Withers.   

 

The following staff members were present:  Ed Munn, Interim Town Manager; Maria Stroupe, Administrative 

Services Director; Pennie Thrower, Town Attorney; Gary Buckner, Police Chief; Doug Huffman, Electric 

Director; Bill Trudnak, Public Works Director; Anne Martin, Recreation Director; David Kahler, Community 

Development Director; and Steve Lambert, Fire Chief.   

  

The Mayor called the meeting to order at 6:00 pm.   

 

Mayor Coleman opened with the Invocation and the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag.  The Mayor asked if there 

were any additions or deletions to the agenda.  There were no additions or deletions to the agenda.  Mr. Beaty 

made a motion to set the agenda, seconded by Mr. Martin, and carried unanimously. 

 

Mr. Beaty made a motion to approve the minutes from the December 13, 2011 regular meeting, seconded by 

Mr. Withers, and carried unanimously.   

 

Recognition of Citizens: 

 

Ms. Stacey Duff, 517 S. Spargo St., addressed the Board concerning Jaggers Park.  She would like to see a play 

area for children constructed, and addition of a picnic area with tables and an additional grill.  She would also 

like to use the field to hold adult softball tournaments for traveling teams that would begin in April and run 

through mid-summer each weekend.  She would also like benches be placed in the dugouts.  She submitted a 

list of items she felt were needed to accomplish all of her requests. (Exhibit A) She does not want the Town to 

run the tournaments or handle the monies collected, she is just requesting that the Town fund all of the items 

and supplies on the list.  She plans to coordinate the tournaments and handle the proceeds herself.  Mayor 

Coleman stated that the Town would be open to funding items for children, such as a play area, but is not so 

open to funding an adult tournament facility that would cater to mainly out of town participants.  He asked that 

Ms. Duff meet with the recreation committee to determine a priority list of the items requested for a play area.  

After this is determined, the Town will look at the current budget to determine if anything can be done this 

budget year.  Currently, there are no monies budgeted for these items and the budget is tight.  A plan can be 

developed to incorporate these items into the budget over the next several budget cycles.  Budget preparation 

for the 2012-2013 fiscal year budget will be beginning within the next month, so she will need to put her 

requests in writing for consideration during the budget process after meeting with the recreation committee.  

Ms. Duff stated that she intended to use some of the proceeds from the softball tournaments for future 

improvements to Jaggers Park.  She stated that a bank account had been set up at Wells Fargo labeled the 

“Jaggers Ballfield Project”, but that there were no plans to set this up as a 401c3 non-profit account. 

 

Mr. George Jaggers III addressed the Board asking if items and maintenance on this park were budgeted each 

year.  The Public Works Department does the grounds maintenance on the park.  Mr. Jaggers also asked if the 

Town had plans to use the park for any particular purpose.  Ms. Martin stated that teams from the Town’s 

recreational baseball league uses the field for practices.  Mr. Jaggers asked if the field could be used for baseball 

games for the Town league.  Ms. Martin stated that at the facility behind Carr Elementary school there were 

four fields that are utilized each night for games, as well as bathroom and concession facilities.  It would 

logistically be difficult to hold games at Jaggers Park, as it would require additional personnel and she is the 

only employee in the Recreation Department.  Mr. Jaggers stated that he would just like to see the park utilized, 
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especially since it carries his father’s name.  He feels that more attention should be paid to the park as the 

Town’s recreation department is funded by tax dollars.  Mr. Beaty stated that most of the recreation budget is 

funded by user fees and monies, such as concessions, generated by the recreation department and its 

participants, with very little of the funding coming from tax dollars. 

 

Ms. Josie Brooks, 1019 Green Circle Dr., Gastonia, addressed the Board concerning the use of Jaggers Park.  

She stated that she was raised in Dallas and still owns five properties in Town.  She stated that recreation for the 

southeast area of town was requested in the 1970’s, but was not funded.  She would like to see the Town 

include recreation equipment and maintenance for Jaggers Park in future budgets.  She would be willing to help 

the recreation committee work toward trying to get grants to help with funding. 

 

Ms. Reesie Thomasson, Gingles School Steering Committee, would like for the Board to work with her 

committee for the betterment of Jaggers Park and to preserve the history of Gingles School. 

 

Ms. Michelle Brown addressed the Board concerning Jaggers Park.  She thinks the park should be maintained 

and reflect the Town’s feeling toward Mr. Jaggers, whom the park is named for. 

 

Awards and Recognition of Employees: 

 

Mr. Michael Hurt was recognized for 10 years of service with the Town of Dallas.  Mr. Hurt was originally 

hired as a plant operator to work in Dallas through a contracted service that operated the Town’s Water Plant 

and Waste Water Plant.  When Dallas took back over operation of the two plants, Michael was hired by Dallas 

to continue in the operator’s position on December 17, 2001.  Currently, Michael oversees the operations of the 

Water Treatment Plant.  Mayor Coleman presented Mr. Hurt with a Certificate of Recognition for his service. 

(Exhibit B) 

 

Mr. Robert Starr was recognized for 10 years of service with the Town of Dallas.  Mr. Starr was originally hired 

as a plant operator to work in Dallas through a contracted service that operated the Town’s Water Plant and 

Waste Water Plant.  When Dallas took back over operation of the two plants, Bob was hired by Dallas to 

continue in the operator’s position on December 17, 2001.  Bob continues to serve the Town as an operator at 

the Water Treatment Plant.  Mayor Coleman had a Certificate of Recognition to present to Mr. Starr for his 

service, but he was not present. (Exhibit C) 

 

Public Hearing: 

 

Mr. Withers made a motion to enter into a public hearing concerning application for a CDBG Infrastructure 

Grant, seconded by Mr. Martin, and carried unanimously.  The Town has the opportunity to apply for a CDBG 

grant to replace old faulty water lines within its system. (Exhibit D) The grant (with an award up to $750,000) 

requires a 5% match from the Town.  Staff has spoken with Mr. Gary Wilson of Benchmark and they have 

indicated a willingness to assist the Town in applying for and administering the grants and its required 

paperwork.  They would only be paid if the Town is successful in its application.  Johnny Denton, Diamond 

Engineering, was present and showed maps of the targeted area and discussed the plan for the project. Based on 

the data, the targeted area would be the southwest quadrant of town.  The area chosen was based on dirty water 

calls and low hydrant flow problems. Mr. Huggins made a motion to exit the public hearing, seconded by Mr. 

Martin, and carried unanimously. 

 

Mr. Beaty made a motion to authorize staff to apply for the CDBG infrastructure grant, seconded by Mr. 

Huggins, and carried unanimously. 

 

Old Business: 
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Item 8A was presentation of the 2011 Audit.  Rob Collis, Collis and Associates, presented the audit to the 

Board.  The audit has been accepted by the NC Local Government Commission.  There was no management 

letter this year and an unqualified opinion was rendered on the audit.  The only negative comment contained in 

the audit is the same comment that is listed each year concerning not having a CPA on staff.  This comment 

applies to Dallas most small jurisdictions in the state and the LGC expects to see this comment in the audit.  Mr. 

Collis was very complimentary to Ms. Stroupe and her staff for the work done in Dallas.  He stated that each 

year the staff in Dallas strives to take on more responsibility and lessen the amount of adjusting entries required 

by the auditor.  Mr. Martin made a motion to accept the 2011 audit, seconded by Mr. Huggins, and carried 

unanimously. 

 

Mr. Munn asked if Item 9A could be addressed next, as Mr. Kevin O’Donnell was standing by via telephone to 

make his presentation.  Mayor Coleman stated there would be a short break while Mr. Munn set up the phone 

conversation with Mr. O’Donnell. (7:25) Mayor Coleman reconvened the meeting. (7:32) 

 

Item 9A was a presentation via telephone from Mr. Kevin O’Donnell, Nova Energy Consultants.  (Exhibit E) 

Mr. O’Donnell has reviewed the projected increases to the demand, energy, and transmission charges that Duke 

Energy proposes for this year.  He estimates that the combined increase will cause our costs to rise by 

approximately 7%.  To offset these costs, he recommended a 5% retail rate increase to our electric customers.  

This increase will only cover the increased costs from Duke Energy. Energy costs are rising across the nation.  

Dallas still has the 19
th

 lowest electric rate out of 106 electric utilities in North Carolina.  Mr. Beaty made a 

motion to approve a 5% increase to Dallas’s electric rates to be applied to bills generated after January 1, 2012, 

seconded by Ms. Morrow, and carried unanimously. 

 

Resuming the order on the agenda, Item 8B was presentation of the 2012 Holiday Schedule.  At the December 

meeting, the Board requested that the holiday schedule for 2012 be determined and that any changes or 

exceptions be included with the schedule’s publication.  The presented schedule (Exhibit F) follows the State 

official schedule as dictated by the Personnel Policy, except that Dallas will provide two days off for Christmas, 

while the State provides three days.  Upon approval, this schedule will be published and a copy provided to 

each employee.  Mr. Huggins made a motion to approve the 2012 Holiday Schedule as presented, seconded by 

Mr. Withers, and carried unanimously. 

 

Item 8C was a resolution approving financing terms for purchase of a new electric line truck.  Staff obtained 

quotes from two area banks for financing no more than $220,000 for a term of three years to purchase a this line 

truck.  BB&T provided the best quote at 1.87% for the three year term.  (Exhibit G)  Mr. Martin made a motion 

to approve the financing agreement with BB&T, seconded by Mr. Beaty, and carried unanimously. 

 

New Business: 

 

Item 9B was a proposed fee schedule for business licenses.  Mr. Kahler presented a proposed fee schedule based 

on state statutes governing business license fees. (Exhibit H) G.S. §105 governs the types of business that may 

be charged business license fees and the amount that may be charged.  This new fee schedule will bring Dallas 

into compliance with the statutes.  Mr. Kahler recommended these fees be effective for the 2012-2013 fiscal 

year.  Mr. Beaty made a motion to approve the proposed fee schedule as presented, seconded by Mr. Martin, 

and carried unanimously. 

 

Item 9C concerned Planning Board appointments.  The 2 year terms of Tim Parrish, Curtis Wilson, and David 

Harvell have expired.  All three individuals have been excellent board members and have expressed an interest 

to serve an additional term.  Mr. Kahler made a recommendation to reappoint all three members to an additional 

term on the Planning Board beginning January 10, 2012 until January 1, 2014.  There are still two alternate 

positions open on the Planning Board and Mr. Kahler would appreciate recommendations to fill these positions.  
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Mr. Huggins made a motion to reappoint Tim Parrish, Curtis Wilson, and David Harvell to an additional two 

year term on the Planning Board, seconded by Ms. Morrow, and carried unanimously. 

 

Item 9D was selection of a delegate to represent Dallas at Centralina Council of Government.  Meetings are 

held four to six times a year at various locations in the greater Charlotte Region.  Our current delegate is Mayor 

Coleman, with Alderman Withers as the alternate.  Mr. Huggins made a motion to reappoint Mayor Coleman as 

the COG delegate and Alderman Withers as the alternate delegate, seconded by Ms. Morrow, and carried 

unanimously. 

 

Item 9E concerned review of two personnel policies requested by Mr. Beaty.  The first police reviewed 

concerned outside employment. After discussing the current policy (Exhibit I) no changes were made to the 

policy.  It was determined that management should be aware of these situations and monitor them accordingly.  

The second policy reviewed concerned employment of relatives.  Mr. Beaty’s recommendation is that no 

relatives of current Town employees be allowed t work at the Town.  The current policy was reviewed (Exhibit 

J).  Currently there are no full time or part time employees that are supervised by a family member.  However, 

there are seasonal employees in the recreation area and volunteer fire fighters at the fire department that are 

related to those respective supervisors.  Mr. Beaty made a motion that the personnel policy be changed to not 

allow employment of relatives, the depth of that relationship to be determined by the Administration 

Committee, with the Fire Department being exempt from this directive and anyone currently employed by the 

Town would be grandfathered from this policy, seconded by Ms. Morrow, and carried by a vote of 3-2 as 

follows:  Yays – Mr. Beaty, Mr. Huggins, and Ms. Morrow.  Nays – Mr. Martin and Mr. Withers.  The 

Administration Committee will report back to the Board a recommendation as to the depth of the relationship of 

prohibited relatives. 

 

Mr. Munn gave a Manager’s Report highlighting various projects underway. 

 

Mr. Withers made a motion to adjourn, seconded by Mr. Martin, and carried unanimously.  (8:53) 

 

 

 

 

 

 

____________________      _______________________ 

Rick Coleman, Mayor      Maria Stroupe, Town Clerk 
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